

DECEMBER 3, 2009



Table of Contents

Remarks of Vice President Joe Biden
Remarks of President Barack Obama
Summary of the Small Businesses and Entrepreneurs and the Engine of Job Growth Session 9
Summary of the Creating Jobs Through the Rebuilding of America's Infrastructure Session 13
Summary of the Strengthening Workers and Main Street Session
Summary of the Innovation Agenda and Green Jobs of the Future Session
Summary of the Encouraging Business Investment, Competitiveness and Job Creation Session
Summary of the Expanding Job Opportunities for America's Workers Through Exports Session
Discussion Led by President Barack Obama

Opening Session

Remarks of Vice President Joe Biden

Thank you. Secretaries, members of the Cabinet, distinguished guests, I welcome you all here today. Your presence is welcomed, but quite frankly, it's not nearly as important as your input. We're looking to you. We're counting on you. We need help, for we realize that even after all we have done in these last 10 months that—to revitalize American communities, our capacity, the government's capacity, is still somewhat limited. We can help—we can help create the conditions that make for a stronger economy, make a stronger economy possible. But it's you, all of you in this audience here, who are in the position to make it a reality. To put it another way, without you it will not become a reality.

So our task together is obviously not an easy one. We've not faced this kind of economic dilemma in the lifetime of anyone in this room. And so building a new and invigorated platform upon which we can enter this century in a way that we can lead in the 21st century, the way we did in the 20th century, is at rock bottom what this is all about. No more bubbles. No more bubbles. You cannot sustain your world leadership based upon a housing bubble or a dot-com bubble; it's got to be based on a really firm foundation. I don't have to tell you. That's preaching to the choir, as they say where I'm from. I know you all understand that.

Look, the Recovery Act—much maligned, but worked—has worked very well—the Recovery Act has played a vital role in kick starting this process. It has not only pulled us back from that abyss that we were looking at—remember the—remember your college days, having to study the essayist, Samuel Johnson? And one of the favorite quotes I remember, Mr. Secretary, was "There is nothing like a hanging to focus one's attention." Well, let me tell you, your attention has been focused, our attention has been focused. And we've been able to pull back from that dark abyss.

My deceased wife used to have an expression. She'd say, "The greatest gift God gave mankind, Joey, is the ability to forget." And my mother would quickly add, "Yes, if it weren't for that, all women would only have one child." But all kidding aside, it's amazing—amazing what we've forgotten already in 10 months just how dire and bleak things looked 10 months ago.

And so the Recovery Act has put us on the path to recovery, it pulled us back from the brink. Before the President and I dropped our right hand on January the 20th of this year, already that month 700,000 people had lost their jobs; 740,000 by the end of that month lost their job; another 640,000 in the short month of February. So the fact of the matter is the last job report was not good, but a lot better—190,000 jobs lost. Our economy was shrinking when we took office at a rate of 6 percent, actually above 6 percent. And now it's growing at a rate at about 3 percent the last quarter. And leading economists attribute a large portion of that GDP growth in the last quarter to the Recovery Act.

And according to the most CBO report—and if you've noticed, the one thing those of you who aren't—do not work here every day notice the only thing Democrats and Republicans agree on is the objectivity of CBO. We all quote their numbers, and we quote them even when they don't agree with what we wanted to do, because they are bipartisan; they are responsible. And the CBO report, the most recent

report of several days ago, said the act is responsible for creating as many as 1.6 million jobs. A couple of my friends on the Hill wrote me a note saying, "Joe, stop quoting that the act created over 600,000 jobs." I wrote back and said, "I promise I'll do that if you start saying it created 1.6 million jobs." But the point is it has created jobs.

So there's been progress. But you know it's not enough. That laid-off teacher—that laid off teacher, they don't want to hear about the GDP. That out of work autoworker or that Teamster, they don't want to hear about a CBO report. There used to be an expression, and I'm not joking, my grandfather always used it. He was from Scranton, Pennsylvania. He said, "When the guy from Throop is out of work, it's an economic slowdown. When your brother-in-law is out of work, it's a recession. When you're out of work, it's a depression." And it is a depression for over 10 million Americans, which is why I'm pleased that the next phase of this Recovery Act—we are only about halfway through it—we're entering even at a more rapid rate, we're distributing these dollars even quicker, projects are getting in the ground faster, and we're spending—and a particular focus on those aspects that have proven successful in creating jobs, putting real paychecks in the pockets of hardworking Americans.

And by design, the items in the act which have the biggest impact are yet to come. Within the next two weeks to a month, another roughly \$13 billion is going to be announced rolling out in terms of both investments in broadband and high-speed rail, and competitive education and infrastructure. In fact, the money spent on clean water, renewable energy, superfund sites, and much more, is going to more than double—it's going to more than double in this quarter and will maintain a similar pace for the next two quarters.

So tomorrow, for example, Secretary LaHood—who is here—is going to be making an important announcement about the number of high-speed rail manufacturers who are looking to come to the United States, build facilities here, manufacture components here, manufacture train sets here based on our willingness to provide the seed money to invest in high-speed rail. And many more announcements like that are coming in the months ahead. But we're not just looking to bold new programs. Many of the upcoming investments are expansions of our most successful programs to date. And that's where you all come in.

At today's job summit, we're all hearing—we'll be hearing about ideas—ideas that can do even more than we've done so far. Some of you will urge us to invest more in infrastructure—roads, bridges, water projects. We've seen this investment succeed in creating jobs in the Recovery Act. And today, we'll hear the case for doing more along those lines.

Others of you today are going to argue that we should invest in green jobs, retrofitting, weatherizing, making homes and offices more energy efficient. Again, we've seen that these investments can be successful in creating jobs. And today we'll hear the case for doing more along those lines, I suspect as well.

And still others of you will talk about the need for more incentives for small businesses and our other ideas to help business through tax incentives. And again, similar investments in the Recovery Act are showing some real promise. So we should see if there's more we can do in those areas.

REMARKS OF VICE PRESIDENT JOE BIDEN

Many different participants are going to—are here, and many different offerings are going to be put forward, many different ideas. But in the end, the grist is the same: take the things that we know work, and make them work better and make them work faster. And all of this can't be done—I should put it another way: None of it can be done without your full buy-in and your leadership in the private sector.

President Obama has focused on this issue with an intensity that it demands, and with an intensity it deserves. With everything else he has on his plate—and I've been here for eight Presidents—I think I can say without fear of contradiction, no President has ever entered office with as many crises sitting on his desk the day he walked into office. And I've been here for eight Presidents as a United States senator.

But notwithstanding that, his laser focus has been—and the economic team can tell you, every morning we have the meeting relating to the principles on the economy, the principals in the economic team coming in, it's what we call the Presidential Daily Briefing, is jobs, jobs, jobs, jobs.

And so, folks, we not only want to create jobs, but good jobs, jobs you can raise a family on, jobs that will service a foundation for a new economic future in this country. And no man is more committed to making that happen than President Barack Obama.

Opening Session

Remarks of President Barack Obama

Thank you. Thank you, everybody. Thank you very much. Please, have a seat. Good afternoon, everybody. I'm glad you all could join us today for this job forum here at the White House. We've got leaders from just about every sector of the economy—government, labor, academia, non-profits, and businesses of all sizes. And I know that your unions or universities or cities or companies don't run themselves, so I appreciate that you've taken the time to be here today. And I appreciate the unique perspective each of you brings to the great economic challenge before us: the continuing plight of millions of Americans who are still out of work.

Sometimes in this town, we talk about these things in clinical and academic ways. But this is not an academic debate. With one in 10 Americans out of work, and millions more underemployed, not having enough hours to support themselves, this is a struggle that cuts deep, and it touches people across this nation. Every day I meet people or I hear from people who talk about sending out resume after resume, and they've been on the job hunt for a year or year and a half and still can't find anything and are desperate. They haven't just lost the paycheck they need to live; they're losing the sense of dignity and identity that comes from having a job. I hear from business owners who face the heartbreak of having to lay off longtime employees, or shutting their doors altogether—in some cases businesses that they've taken years to build; in some cases businesses that they inherited from their parents or their grandparents. And I see communities devastated by lost jobs and devastated by the fear that those jobs are never coming back.

Now, as Joe mentioned, it's true that we've seen a significant turnaround in the economy overall since the beginning of the year. Our economy was in a freefall; our financial system was on the verge of collapse; we were losing 700,000 jobs per month. And it was clear then that our first order of business was to keep a recession from slipping into a depression; from preventing financial meltdown and getting the economy growing again—because we knew that without economic growth, there would be little to nothing we could do to stem job losses. And we knew that trying to create jobs in an economy based on inflated home prices and maxed-out credit cards and overleveraged banks was akin to building a house on sand.

So we implemented plans to stabilize the financial system and revive lending to families and businesses. We passed the Recovery Act, which stopped our freefall and help spur the growth that we've seen. Today, our economy is growing again for the first time in a year and at the fastest pace that we've seen in two years. And productivity is surging. Companies are reporting profits. The stock market is up.

But despite the progress we've made, many businesses are still skittish about hiring. Some are still digging themselves out of the losses they incurred over the past year. Many have figured out how to squeeze more productivity out of fewer workers, and that cost-cutting has become embedded in their operations and in their culture. That may result in good profits, but it's not translating into hiring. And so that's the question that we have to ask ourselves today: How do we get businesses to start hiring

again? How do we get ourselves to the point where more people are working, and more people are spending, and you start seeing a virtuous cycle and the recovery starts to feed on itself?

We knew from the outset of this recession, particularly a recession of this severity and a recession that is spurred on by financial crisis rather than as a consequence of the business cycle, that it would take time for job growth to catch up with economic growth. We all understood that. That's always been the case with recessions. But we cannot hang back and hope for the best when we've seen the kinds of job losses that we've seen over the last year. I am not interested in taking a wait-and-see approach when it comes to creating jobs.

What I'm interested in is taking action right now to help businesses create jobs right now, in the near term. That's why we made more credit available to small banks that provide loans to small businesses. That's why we provided tax relief to help small businesses stay afloat and proposed raising SBA loan limits to help them expand. That's why we created the Cash for Clunkers program, and made sure the Recovery Act included investments that would start saving and creating jobs this year—as Joe mentioned, as many as 1.6 [million] so far is estimated, according to the most recent analysis. And that's why I've been working continuously with my economic advisors, as well as congressional leaders and others, on new job creation ideas. And I'll be speaking in greater detail about several ideas that have already surfaced early next week.

But I want to be clear—while I believe that government has a critical role in creating the conditions for economic growth, ultimately true economic recovery is only going to come from the private sector. We don't have enough public dollars to fill the hole of private dollars that was created as a consequence of the crisis. It is only when the private sector starts to reinvest again, only when our businesses start hiring again and people start spending again and families start seeing improvement in their own lives again that we're going to have the kind of economy that we want. That's the measure of a real economic recovery.

So that's why I've invited all of you here today. Many of you run businesses yourselves. Each of you is an expert on some aspect of job creation. Collectively, your views span the spectrum. That was deliberate. We've looking for fresh perspectives and new ideas.

I want to hear about what unions and universities can do to better support and prepare our workers—not just for the jobs of today, but for the jobs five years from now and 10 years from now and 50 years from now. I want to hear about what mayors and community leaders can do to bring new investment to our cities and towns and help recovery dollars get to where they need to go as quickly as possible. I want to hear from CEOs about what's holding back our business investment and how we can increase confidence and spur hiring. And if there are things that we're doing here in Washington that are inhibiting you, then we want to know about it.

And I want to continue this conversation outside of Washington, which is why I'll be meeting with some of the small business owners that you saw in the video in Allentown, Pennsylvania, tomorrow, to get their ideas. It's also why we've asked state and local officials and community organizations to hold their own jobs forums over the next week or so and to report back with the ideas and recommendations that result.

REMARKS OF PRESIDENT BARACK OBAMA

Now, let me be clear. I am open to every demonstrably good idea, and I want to take every responsible step to accelerate job creation. We also, though, have to face the fact that our resources are limited. When we walked in, there was an enormous fiscal gap between the money that is going out and the money coming in. The recession has made that worse because of fewer tax receipts and more demands made on government for things like unemployment insurance.

So we can't make any ill-considered decisions right now, even with the best of intentions. We're going to have to be surgical and we're going to have to be creative. We're going to have to be smart and strategic. We'll need to look beyond the old standbys and fallbacks and come up with the best ideas that give us the biggest bang for the buck.

So I need everybody here to bring their A-game here today. I'm going to be asking some tough questions. I will be listening for some good answers. And I don't want to just brainstorm up at 30,000 feet. I want details in our discussion today. I'm looking for specific recommendations that can be implemented that will spur on job growth as quickly as possible.

I want to be clear: We won't overcome our unemployment challenge in just a few hours this afternoon. I assure you there is extraordinary skepticism that any discussions like this can actually produce results. I'm well aware of that. I don't mind skepticism. If I listened to the skeptics, I wouldn't be here.

But I am confident that we'll make progress. I'm confident that people like you, who've built thriving businesses or revolutionized industries or brought cities and communities together and changed the way we look at the world and innovated and created new products, that you can come up with some additional good ideas on how to create jobs. And I'm confident that the spirit of "bold, persistent experimentation" that FDR talked about and that's gotten this country through some of our darkest hours remains alive and well—not just in this room, but all across the country.

We still have the best universities in the world. We've got some of the finest science and technology in the world, we've got the most entrepreneurial spirit in the world, and we've got some of the most productive workers in the world. And if we get serious, then the 21st century is going to be the American century, just like the 20th century was. But we're going to have to approach this with a sense of seriousness and try to set the politics and the chatter aside for a while and actually get to work.

So, welcome. Thank you for participating. We are going to maximize the productivity of this effort over the next several hours. And I will be returning back with you so that I can get a report on what kinds of ideas seem to make the most sense. Thank you very much, everybody.

Summary of the Small Businesses and Entrepreneurs and the Engine of Job Growth Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Participants provided candid accounts of recent economic difficulties, and offered both simple and innovative policy suggestions to ease restrictions on financial institutions lending to small business, to simplify regulations on small businesses, and to promote the creation of jobs domestically.
- Many participants spoke of the barriers to the availability of capital and credit for small businesses. Participants cited the help that the Recovery Act has provided them and the ways in which Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP) can be used to remedy aspects of this problem.
- There was active discussion of the ways in which the Small Business Administration can help
 facilitate progress through educating small businesses about ways to access capital as well
 as ways in which the SBA can serve different kinds of small businesses such as non-profits.
- The group discussed unique challenges and the ways in which government could interject
 to provide assistance. There was a discussion of different tax policies that could help support
 small business growth, such as a new jobs tax credit.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Timothy Geithner, Secretary of the Treasury and Karen Mills, Small Business Administration Administrator.
- The outside attendees were: Diana Aviv (Independent Sector), David Barber (Barber Foods), Dorothy Bridges (City First Bank of DC, NA), Ben Burkett (Mississippi Association of Cooperatives), Ralph Everett (Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies), Zoar Fulwilder (Mavid Construction), Woody Hall (Diversapack), Ed Hill, International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers), William Hite (United Association of Plumbers and Pipefitters), David Ickert (Air Tractor, Inc.), Kara Kelley (Las Vegas Chamber of Commerce), Joni Marie O'Neill (Mission Viejo Florist, Inc.), Ed Pawlowski, (Mayor of Allentown, PA), Rodney Rodrigue (Timewise Management Systems), Eric Schmidt (Google Inc.), Carl Schramm (Kauffman Foundation), Sheryl Schwartz (Blue Canopy Group, LLC), Angie Selden (Arise Virtual Solutions Inc.), Joseph Stiglitz, (Columbia), Jesse Turner (Tri-State Bank, Memphis), Rose Wang (Binary Group).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: How to increase the availability of credit and capital for small businesses?

The first major topic of discussion was the availability of capital for small businesses, and by extension, the ability of lending institutions to provide credit.

- Woody Hall commented that his organization was having difficulty obtaining conventional
 financing, despite having a stellar repayment record. He suggested that the government needed
 to address what he viewed as unfairness within the current models of lending. For instance,
 assets are currently marked to market, and companies are lending against those assets. However,
 when asset prices fall due to market volatility, banks consider companies to be in default.
- Jessie Turner noted that big banks in Memphis are calling in their loans to small businesses.
 These businesses in turn are in turn seeking loans that are too big for the smaller banks to provide. He suggested that more TARP money go to small banks.
- Eric Schmidt provided a birds-eye view of the obstacles facing the small businesses that interface
 with Google. In particular, he stressed that many of the small medium enterprise's were being
 denied credit and the business owners are not clear as to why they are not able to get access to
 capital. Moreover, these small business owners do not know how to access financing beyond
 their traditional outlets, and are therefore scaling back their online expansion plans.
- Joseph Stiglitz provided the latest data point that over 50 percent of small businesses are unable
 to get credit and are cutting back hiring as a result. Professor Stiglitz suggested that the government should contemplate setting up small banks for the explicit purpose of making loans
 to small businesses. In addition, he put forth the idea that banks—those that accepted TARP
 funds in particular—should be required to have a certain segment of their portfolio dedicated
 to lending to small businesses. Lastly, he noted that Community Reinvestment Act lending
 quality was very high, and should be expanded.
- Zoar Fulwider talked about the difficulties in obtaining financing and how the Recovery Act has
 really helped him out. He is now funding projects via Recovery Act funds.
- William Hite spoke about how some of his members are not able to receive loans or working lines of credit. He also called for the administration to put a stop to foreign workers coming to the United States to do construction work that domestic workers are willing and able to do.

Overarching Issue: How to make the regulatory environment work for small business?

Several participants discussed the regulatory environment and how it was stifling small business growth as well as restricting the ability of financial institutions to provide loans to small business.

- David Barber noted that compliance with regulations has a disproportionate and adverse impact on small businesses. He highlighted potential United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) regulations that would be burdensome on his company, Barber Foods. He called for the administration to better assess the impact of regulations and the cost of compliance for small businesses.
- Dorothy Bridges observed that community banks are small businesses, and that they too are suffering from regulatory burden. She suggested that more of the Community Development Financial Institutions (CDFI) should be allowed to take advantage of TARP money. Additionally, she suggested that the small bank loans should be given a higher risk weight.

- Carl Schramm relayed the anxieties of many small business owners he interacts with about the
 role that Sarbanes Oxley has played in changing the incentives for small businesses to pursue
 an acquisition exit strategy as opposed to pursuing Initial Public Offers (IPO). He suggested that
 shareholders be given the right to vote on whether or not the company should comply with all
 of Sarbanes Oxley requirements.
- Eric Schmidt commented that bank regulators are being too harsh in classifying small business loans and that a modification of reserve requirements at banks could aid in breaking the log jam in lending.
- Jesse Turner recommended that more TARP money go to small banks and said that the regulatory loan to value ratios are too strict.

Overarching Issue: The Small Business Administration and policy

Many participants also commented on the role of the Small Business Administration (SBA), and how it can modify some of its policies to serve the different types of small businesses.

- Diana Aviv posited that many non-profits are being asked by states and local governments to
 provide services under contract. Governments, however, are slow and often times delayed in
 making payments to vendors. Non-profits do not have working capital, so a delay in payment
 results in closing operations or the laying off of staff. SBA loans, she feels, should be made available to qualified non-profits that do not have working lines of credit.
- Woody Hall indicated that the SBA loans need to be larger, and Eric Schmidt said that the SBA needs to do a better job of educating small businesses about how to obtain loans and technical services. Jessie Turner suggested that the SBA bring back lowdoc loans.

Overarching Issue: Unique challenges and government assistance

The participants also identified unique policy issues that have restricted their growth, and suggested ways the government could be instrumental in surmounting those challenges.

- Angie Seldon highlighted her company's ability to employ 15,000 people in the customer service and HR industry. The employees of Arise work from home, and many do the same jobs that corporations are currently sending off-shore. Angie suggested that the government could facilitate more "home-shoring" by providing a 1-year tax incentive to corporations that hire domestic employees. Additionally, she suggested that more jobs could be created through increased technological interconnectivity. She specifically emphasized the benefits of building out the last mile of broadband.
- Carl Schramm described how a large number of post doctoral students are not currently
 receiving funding to commercialize many of the ideas they cultivated in their post-graduate
 studies. He suggested that a new fellowship be developed to fund post-doctoral students to
 start companies based on their research. He also noted that current immigration policy enables
 foreign venture capitalists to come into the United States with ease. He emphasized that instead
 of venture capitalists, immigration policy needs to be directed at facilitating the entrance of

entrepreneurs who can start companies. He also suggested providing a payroll tax holiday for new and young companies.

• Joe Stiglitz countered that a payroll tax approach is inefficient and has an adverse impact on social security—that a new jobs tax credit would be more effective.

Summary of the Creating Jobs Through the Rebuilding of America's Infrastructure Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- There was general optimism about the pace of Recovery Act infrastructure spending. Many participants supported additional infrastructure investment, while others noted the tension between short-term job creation and selection of high-return projects.
- Participants offered many ideas on how to increase the speed and effectiveness of federal infrastructure spending, including ways to streamline permitting processes and improve accountability. There was general agreement on the importance of leveraging private investment and working with state and local governments. Participants also discussed linking infrastructure investment to job training in economically distressed communities.
- Participants expressed praise for the Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery
 (TIGER) Recovery Act grant program and generally supported increasing TIGER funding. There
 were mixed views on a National Infrastructure Bank. Proponents argued that it would improve
 project selection and financing of infrastructure projects, while critics expressed skepticism
 about the need for alternative financing and concern about the focus on new assets versus
 maintenance.
- Participants offered different opinions about who should pay for infrastructure investments, with some arguing that users should pay for system improvements and others arguing that taxpayers should pay since benefits extend beyond users.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Peter Orszag, Director of the Office of Management and Budget and Ray Lahood, Secretary of the Department of Transportation.
- The outside attendees were: Gerard Arpey (American Airlines), Mark Ayers (AFL-CIO), Chandra Brown (United Streetcar), Larry Cohen (Communications Workers of America). Frank Cownie (Mayor, Des Moines, IA), Peter Darbee (PG&E Corporation), Theresa Daytner (Daytner Construction Group), Dan Dimicco (Nucor Corporation), Angela Glover Blackwell (PolicyLink), Paula Hammond (Washington State Department of Transportation), Steve Heminger (Metropolitan Transportation Commission), Doug Holtz-Eakin (DHE Consulting), Reed Hundt (Coalition for the Green Bank), Robert Kuttner (American Prospect), Wick Moorman (Norfolk Southern), Rhonda Perry (Missouri Rural Crisis Center), Doug Pitcock (Williams Brothers Construction Company), Rob Puentes (Brookings Institution), Charles Whittington (Grammer Industries), Edward Wytkind (AFL-CIO), Mortimer Zuckerman (Boston Properties).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: What have been the challenges and successes of Recovery Act infrastructure spending? What lessons can we learn?

One major topic of discussion was the status of Recovery Act infrastructure spending and the prospect for additional infrastructure spending to create jobs.

- Paula Hammond, who leads the Washington State Department of Transportation, reported
 that her state has met and exceeded all goals for obligating Recovery Act infrastructure dollars,
 creating millions of hours of work through highway and transit investment. She argued that the
 states are ready for the next infusion of infrastructure dollars, with thousands of projects worth
 billions of dollars ready to go.
- Doug Holtz-Eakin expressed skepticism that infrastructure funds can be both spent quickly and targeted effectively. He argued that the appropriate time frame for infrastructure investment is the medium- to long-term, rather than as short-term stimulus, and that projects should be selected based on merit, with more emphasis on goals like metropolitan mobility and return on investment.

Several participants supported additional infrastructure investment and noted ways to improve its job-creating potential.

- Steve Heminger noted that permit processing time and other project approval steps take too long and drive up project cost. He suggested devoting a certain amount of infrastructure funds to helping permitting agencies increase capacity and process permits more quickly.
- Peter Darbee recommended that the federal government adopt accountability measures, as
 California has done at the state level. In particular, he recommended having a person or entity
 at the federal level responsible for holding agencies accountable for meeting deadlines and
 staying within budget. In partnership with state and local agencies, the entity would set timing
 and budget targets and review best practices.
- Frank Cownie, the Mayor of Des Moines, Iowa, provided a local perspective, stating that current processing and approval times delay good projects.
- Doug Pitcock agreed that there are challenges in getting money to move but said that streamlining permitting processes and environmental review could improve the system.
- Robert Kuttner advocated creating a permanent list of stand-by, ready-to-go projects that the
 federal government could fund in times of high unemployment. Such a system, he said, would
 help deploy infrastructure funds quickly during the next economic downturn.

Other participants emphasized the importance of leveraging private investment.

- Chandra Brown reported that streetcar construction in Portland, Oregon, has not only created many jobs but has also attracted private investment and leveraged federal dollars by 20 times.
- Dan DiMicco similarly emphasized the importance of private investment.

 Peter Darbee suggested that the federal government stimulate outside investment by providing matching funds with timing and budget requirements.

Participants also discussed the role of infrastructure investment in improving equity and providing job training.

- Angela Glover Blackwell argued that infrastructure investment must be targeted to areas where
 people are struggling to find work. She urged the federal government to consider equity concerns in targeting investment, include a robust job training component for any new infrastructure spending, and focus on repairing existing assets in established communities.
- Mark Ayers noted that while there is private money available to support training, any significant training effort will require more funding for projects. He also emphasized the importance of labor standards.
- Peter Darbee shared PG&E's experience helping to design community college curriculums in California and mentoring community college and high school students so that they could take the right classes, make informed career decisions, and successfully enter the workforce. Paula Hammond described the Washington DOT's participation in apprenticeship programs and efforts to get jobs to economically distressed communities.
- Robert Kuttner seconded the importance of training and education in creating long-term growth. He proposed providing community college students with a living stipend to make it more likely that they could complete their degrees.

Overarching Issue: Which existing or proposed programs show the most promise for accelerating the economic recovery and improving infrastructure financing?

Participants expressed great enthusiasm for the TIGER competitive grant program, a \$1.5 billion program established by the Recovery Act that selects projects across modes on a merit basis. It has received over \$50 billion in applications.

- Wick Moorman complimented the Secretary of Transportation for his thoughtful and deliberate implementation of the TIGER program and called for an increase in TIGER funding.
- Paula Hammond also praised the program and recommended that the federal government increase TIGER funding, arguing that the applications represent "ready to go" projects that could create jobs immediately. She expressed that TIGER funding is necessary to improve high speed rail systems.
- Rob Puentes agreed that TIGER has unleashed innovation.

There was also significant discussion surrounding proposals for National Infrastructure Bank, with some participants emphasizing the potential for a merit-based selection process and others emphasizing new financing mechanisms.

Mort Zuckerman expressed strong support for an Infrastructure Bank that would take infrastructure investment decisions out of the political process and select projects based on merit. He also

believed that an Infrastructure Bank could leverage any federal capital investment through the issuance of debt on capital markets.

- Robert Puentes also argued that an Infrastructure Bank could yield benefits by funding projects of national or regional significance that are neglected by the current system.
- Doug Holtz-Eakin expressed skepticism about the need for new financing mechanisms, such an Infrastructure Bank that issues debt securities, arguing that infrastructure projects already have the necessary access to credit markets.
- Reed Hundt recommended the immediate establishment of a "Green Bank" to promote clean
 energy investment and create jobs. Under Hundt's proposal, the Green Bank would prioritize
 job creation in areas with the highest unemployment during its first three years.
- Angela Glover Blackwell urged that an Infrastructure Bank include a job training fund and target communities most in need.
- Paula Hammond emphasized that many rural states, such as Washington State, have vast stocks
 of existing infrastructure assets that need to be maintained and that an Infrastructure Bank
 should fund such maintenance rather than just new asset construction.

Overarching Issue: What are other infrastructure goals and economic recovery efforts to consider?

Participants also voiced opinions on other types of infrastructure, such as aviation and broadband, and discussed infrastructure goals like congestion reduction.

- Gerard Arpey made a case for federal investment in aircraft avionics, arguing that aviation infrastructure investment is necessary for a robust economy. He called for the federal government to accelerate implementation of the Next Generation Air Transportation System, a GPS-enabled air traffic control system that is expected to reduce flight delays and improve safety.
- Doug Holtz-Eakin and Dan DiMicco countered that aircraft operators and passengers, rather than taxpayers, should pay for onboard avionics since they benefit from system improvements. This underscored the theme that "user pays" financing structures for new infrastructure investments ought to be explored.
- Larry Cohen argued that the United States is falling behind other countries in broadband investment. He urged the federal government to set ambitious goals like 100 Mbps upstream and downstream, to invest in broadband in both urban and rural America, and to establish a digital mentorship program that would create jobs and generate demand for broadband.
- Charles Whittington called for efforts to alleviate congestion in the nation's metropolitan areas.
 He argued that congestion mitigation could improve the reliability of shipping and save billions of dollars each year.
- Ed Wytkind called for broad investment in various infrastructure modes, including FAA reauthorization and NextGen, transit operating expenditures, high-speed rail, and port maintenance.

• Larry Cohen urged the federal government to consider the job impacts of all of its policy decisions.

Local leaders and policy experts expressed the need for greater federal aid to states and localities suffering from severe budget cuts.

- Frank Cownie called for direct and targeted assistance to local areas to help fund infrastructure
 projects. He argued that cities account for the vast majority of the nation's economic activity
 but have trouble receiving funding from states and face financial hurdles in implementing
 projects quickly.
- Rob Puentes made the case for municipal aid and transit operating assistance.
- Robert Kuttner emphasized that federal assistance would prevent cuts in existing programs and help avoid layoffs, with an immediate and direct impact on local economies.

Summary of the Strengthening Workers and Main Street Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Participants generally agreed that short-term measures to help workers find jobs should be
 coupled with long-term strategies to promote workforce development, such as improvements in the education and training systems. Participants noted that the recession has
 affected disadvantaged workers severely and suggested reforms in training and welfare
 programs to target resources to these workers. There was also agreement about the need
 to strengthen relationships between employers and training providers.
- There was agreement that the Recovery Act has helped prevent cuts in the state and local workforce, including teachers and public safety workers. Some participants called for more aid to states and localities to help them retain workers as the economy recovers.
- Several participants noted that some amount of post-secondary education is now often
 a prerequisite for a good job, but that four-year degrees may not be essential. A number
 spoke in favor of the American Graduation Initiative, which is the President's plan to invest
 \$12 billion over the next decade in community colleges.
- Many participants suggested ways to reform job training and expressed concern that current siloed funding streams are inhibiting the effectiveness of job training. Ideas included consolidating funding streams, creating an innovation fund for training, and targeting more training money directly to local governments.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Hilda Solis, Secretary of the Department of Labor and Melody Barnes, Director of the Domestic Policy Council.
- Other administration attendees: Ed Montgomery, Director of Recovery for Auto Communities and Workers and Ceci Rouse, Member of the Council of Economic Advisers.
- The outside attendees were: Dean Baker (Center for Economic and Policy Research), Burrell Ellis (County Executive, DeKalb County, GA), Rob Carmona (STRIVE/East Harlem Employment Service), Rev. Luis Cortes (Esperanza USA), Noel Cuellar (Primera Plastics), Ted Daywalt (Vetjobs. com), Ray DiPasquale (Community College of Rhode Island), Bob Greenstein (Center on Budget and Policy Priorities), Joe Hansen (United Food and Commercial Workers), Sal Iannuzzi (Monster Worldwide), Randy Johnson (Workforce Development, Inc.), Donna Klein (Corporate Voices for Working Families), Jamie Merisotis (Lumina Foundation), Ralph Moore (St. Frances Academy), Penny Pritzker (Pritzker Realty), Barry Rand (AARP), Bruce Reed (Democratic Leadership Council & Progressive Policy Institute), Robert Reich (Berkeley), Ken Rogers (Automation Alley), Matthew Segal (80 Million Strong for Young American Jobs), Randall Stephenson (AT&T), Andy Stern

(Service Employees International Union), Ashley Swearengin (Mayor of Fresno, CA), Andy Van Kleunen (Workforce Alliance), Randi Weingarten (American Federation of Teachers).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: How has the recession affected the American workforce and how effective has the Recovery Act been in mitigating those effects?

Short-term vs. long-term strategies were discussed in relation to the American workforce.

- Andy Van Kleunen noted the existence of structural challenges in our economy that will outlast
 this recession, including a lack of skills among a substantial share of the workforce. Short-term
 skill-building strategies like on-the-job training, he said, have to be coupled with a broader
 commitment to improve our education and training system and ensure that people have the
 industry-recognized credentials they need to succeed in the workplace.
- Randy Johnson also spoke in favor of the short-term strategy of expanded on-the-job training opportunities and wage subsidies.

Several participants noted the particular challenges that low-skilled workers are facing right now and ways in which they are disadvantaged.

- Penny Pritzker observed that the recession has hit the least-educated, least-skilled particularly hard.
- Rob Carmona urged that the American Graduation Initiative, the President's plan to invest \$12 billion over the next decade in community colleges, be designed to require the involvement of community-based organizations, so that it can bring in students who might otherwise be left behind. He pointed out that fewer than 30 percent of Americans go to college. Carmona also noted that one of the largest public investments in the workforce is through TANF, which he said was designed in a flawed manner, to favor "a bad job today" over "training for a better job tomorrow."
- Reverend Luis Cortes stressed the need to address literacy issues and noted that it is a major factor in the high community college drop-out rate.

There was a good discussion on issues affecting, and strategies surrounding, the development of the State and local workforce.

• Bob Greenstein laid out the serious fiscal challenges that states and localities will continue to face in the coming year and beyond. He noted that this year state budget deficits grew to 26 percent of the total state operating budgets, which is equivalent to the federal government having a 7-8 trillion dollar deficit which it would be constitutionally required to close by the end of the year. States have offset these deficits by spending money saved in rainy day funds, but these funds no longer remain. Without further relief Greenstein said the economy could expect to lose another 900,000 jobs. He and others recommended another infusion of federal resources to prevent cuts in services and job losses among teachers, law enforcement officers, and others.

- Randi Weingarten supported that idea, and noted that the Recovery Act was essential to preserving 300,000 teachers' jobs.
- Sal lannuzzi also commented on the "insanity" of cutting teachers' jobs right now. Weingarten
 also recommended a "community schools" approach that would include opportunities for parents to get job training in the evenings at the same schools their children attend, an idea that
 Mayor Swearengin found attractive as well.
- County Executive Burrell Ellis described the impact that Recovery Act has had on local governments, including in keeping public-private partnerships going in his community. He said that communities need not just incentives, but also Government pressure on local governments and corporations to spur on development.

Overarching Issue: Which workforce development strategies and reforms are most effective?

One strategy that was discussed was improving and strengthening the relationship between training providers and employers.

- Rodney Rodriguez described an eight month training program for entry-level manufacturing
 jobs that has been successful in placing workers with a high school degree or less in good-paying
 jobs, while also meeting the needs of small manufacturers who don't have the resources to
 develop their own training program. Rodriguez said that by negotiating jobs with manufacturers
 in advance of training it is possible to attain a 92 percent placement rate after only 4 weeks of
 training. The government's investment in this training would cost \$6,900 per person and could
 be recouped within 4 months.
- Randall Stephenson described a partnership with San Antonio Community College to provide three weeks of remedial training to people who had been hired to work in a new center that was part of an AT&T project to bring jobs back from India.

The role of post-secondary education was a significant part of the discussion.

- Several participants noted that some amount of post-secondary education is now often a prerequisite for a good job, but that four-year degrees often aren't essential. A number spoke in favor of the American Graduation Initiative.
- Bruce Reed urged taking the initiative one step further, and providing states with the resources necessary to "take all comers," along with a ramped-up work-study program to add a jobs component to their education. He also suggested changing Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) guidelines which currently prevent the creation of new mortgage counseling agencies with HUD money.
- Jamie Merisotis argued for highly accelerated programs, such as nine-month, full-time associate degree programs, which is a strategy that Lumina is piloting right now.
- Sal lannuzzi noted that unemployment among younger workers graduating from college is
 particularly high now, and suggested providing capital for small businesses as one strategy to
 ensure that there are jobs for young graduates.

There was consensus among many participants that there is a need for job training reform.

- Donna Klein suggested creating an innovation fund within the Workforce Investment Act to help scale up good ideas and programs.
- Andy Van Kleunen urged action to align federal investments so that it's easier for workers to get on a career path and easier for employers to interact with the system.
- Reverend Luis Cortes, whose organization runs a one-stop career center, expressed concern
 about the lack of alignment between the multiple government silos and funding streams, as
 well as the sometimes unrealistic expectations he felt the current system imposes on employers.
- Mayor Ashley Swearengin stressed the importance of directing federal money to the local level. Fresno has 181 shovel ready projects waiting to be implemented providing they obtain government money. She also suggested expanding the income test for title 1 dollars, reforming the federal calculations for mass unemployment to include agricultural workers, and urged the continuation of the summer youth program.

The group noted the need for filling other skill gaps.

- Barry Rand discussed training for nurses, to help meet an important societal need. He also noted
 that many countries such as China and India have seen a doubling or tripling of wage costs. He
 proposed creating incentives for companies to reclaim jobs that have been outsourced to these
 countries, particularly in service jobs and call centers.
- Noel Cuellar suggested that workers of all education levels should receive financial education
 to help them understand the economics of running a business, so that they can contribute on
 the job to meeting the challenge of staying competitive globally.

Summary of the Innovation Agenda and Green Jobs of the Future Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Participants discussed the various opportunities to create manufacturing jobs and achieve energy efficiency gains through retrofit in both the residential and commercial sector.
- The discussion often circled back to the need for predictability and certainty by putting a
 price on carbon and setting a renewable energy standard.
- As was a theme in other sessions there were multiple comments noting the need to address ongoing financing challenges due to capital constraints and tight credit markets.
- Some participants stated the importance of providing training and engaging youth in sustainability issues.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Steven Chu, Secretary of the Department of Energy and Carol Browner, Director of the White House Office of Energy and Climate Change Policy.
- Other administration attendees: Ron Bloom, Senior Counselor to the President for Manufacturing Policy and Nancy Sutley, Chair of the White House Council on Environmental Quality.
- The outside attendees were: Frank Alix (Powerspan Corporation), Frank Blake (The Home Depot), Jan Blittersdorf (NRG Systems), Stephanie Burns (Dow Corning), Julian Castro (Mayor of San Antonio, TX), Wesley Clark (Growth Energy), Phaedra Ellis-Lamkins (Green for All), Tom Friedman (New York Times), Leo Gerard (United Steel Workers), Lynn Jurich (SunRun Solar), Lawrence Katz (Harvard), Scott Lang (Silver Spring Networks), David Lincoln (Element Partners), Andrew Liveris (Dow), Frank MacInnis (EMCOR), Terry O'Sullivan (Laborers International Union of North America), John Podesta (Center for American Progress), Jeff Sachs (Columbia), Ronald Saxton (Jeld-Wen), Tom Soto (Craton Equity Partners).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: Manufacturing and Retrofits

Participants highlighted the opportunity to create domestic jobs and energy efficiency gains through retrofits and emphasized the importance of creating advanced manufacturing jobs in particular.

Frank Blake emphasized opportunities for jobs and energy savings through retrofitting homes
e.g., windows, insulation, programmable thermostats and a variety of other measures. He noted
that 30 percent of Home Depot's business is small contractors who employ less than five people,

so a weatherization program would benefit small businesses. While Blake acknowledged that the existing tax credit has helped, he said it is too narrow and could be improved by expanding to other products. He also highlighted that labor cost is not covered by the current tax credit but represents a significant expense and the government should consider expanding the credit to include such costs. Several others echoed this message.

- Andrew Liveris emphasized that home retrofits present opportunities to retrain contractors and build an industry of professional installers. He described Dow's program with Duke Energy to do whole home retrofits. Liveris also called for integrating tax, trade and energy policy to assist US businesses exposed to global competition in advanced manufacturing and emphasized that long-term strategic positioning will create short-term jobs.
- Leo Gerrard stressed opportunities for retrofit of public buildings like schools, which were built
 in the 1950s and 60s, and emphasized the importance of buying American products. He echoed
 the need for a feed in tariff for wind which was expressed by other participants.
- Phaedra Ellis-Lamkins described the need for financing mechanisms to support home and business retrofits, such as on-bill financing and loans repaid through property taxes. She emphasized that retrofit programs will have to operate at scale to justify the costs of training programs to create employment and identified a role for the government in certifying contractors to do retrofitting work.
- Frank MacInnis stressed opportunities for retrofitting in the commercial and industrial sector, noting that electricity consumption in commercial buildings are twice that of residential, and said that tax credits could stimulate activity immediately.
- Ronald Saxton commented that investments in energy efficiency will generate good manufacturing jobs and that government incentives can help build demand for products like energy efficient doors and windows, which are made here in the United States.
- Terry O'Sullivan explained that the weatherization program creates great opportunities for contractors but there is a need to train additional workers in order to scale up. He emphasized the need for these jobs to be long-term, so that training is a stepping stone for a career in an emerging industry.
- John Podesta emphasized the federal government's convening power to help states develop
 policies. He noted the opportunity to do energy audits on government-owned housing, including repossessed housing. Podesta also stressed that job losses are highest among young people
 in underserved communities and suggested funding for service opportunities like Americorps.

Overarching Issue: Putting a price on carbon and overall financial challenges

Participants highlighted the need for predictability and certainty by putting a price on carbon and setting a renewable energy standard. Participants also highlighted the need to address ongoing financing challenges and recommended solutions.

• Wesley Clark argued that increasing the "blend wall" for ethanol to allow a higher percentage to be mixed with gasoline would create over 100,000 jobs. He also argued for an extension of

grants in lieu of tax credits, and proposed alternatives to the passive tax credits to incentivize smaller renewable projects, particularly in wind power. He emphasized that there is a significant opportunity for community wind projects.

- Lynn Jurich focused on the need for working capital for the renewable industry and noted delays
 in receiving tax credits. She suggested giving some grant money to state and local permitting
 departments so they could accelerate project approvals, and tax policy measures (e.g., extension of the bonus depreciation) to allow longer pay-back periods.
- Tom Soto described the role of pension funds in stimulating Wall Street investment in wind and solar energy and suggested the Department of Energy (DOE) convene a forum for large state pension funds to discuss investment opportunities. He also suggested that to provide financing at scale for large numbers of home retrofits, cities and districts need to be engaged.
- Stephanie Ann Burns said that there is an opportunity to "take back" advanced manufacturing
 jobs through renewable manufacturing. She described Dow Corning's \$5billion investment in
 manufacturing facilities in Minnesota and Tennessee and said that for every 100 megawatts
 of solar there, 3,000 jobs are created. Burns recommended an increase in funding for energy
 manufacturing tax credits given oversubscription of existing programs.
- David Lincoln reported that the grant-in-lieu of tax credit for renewable energy generation has
 had a major impact but there is still a need for access to capital. He also stressed the need for a
 federal renewable energy standard (RES) and the need to allow utilities to meet an RES in part
 by investing in efficiency.
- Jeff Sachs advocated for the development of a long-term game plan detailing where necessary
 greenhouse gas (GHG) reductions would come from and expressed concern about limitations of
 short term measures. He articulated the importance of evaluating various technologies based
 on the cost relative to the amount of emissions reduced.
- Jan Blittersdorf reinforced the need for a long-term signal like an RES to avoid the start-stop phenomenon and provide a stable investment environment.
- Tom Friedman said that to create jobs we need three things: a national renewable energy standard, federal energy efficiency standards and a long-term price for carbon. The market will take care of the rest.

Overarching Issue: How to engage youth?

Participants consistently expressed the need to engage youth on sustainability issues and provide training to create jobs in this sector over the long term.

- Scott Lang noted the opportunity to train young people and that 70 percent of colleges have sustainability programs.
- Julian Castro echoed the sentiment about the importance of training workers and certifying contractors to be able to scale up weatherization projects.

Summary of the Encouraging Business Investment, Competitiveness and Job Creation Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- Two premises were widely agreed upon: that we are facing a job market emergency and need to act fast, and that the deficit represents a real constraint that will force us to focus on responses with high bang for the buck. Several participants went further, arguing that there are structural problems in the labor market that call for solutions extending beyond the current crisis.
- This session centered around a couple of central questions. First: Why aren't businesses hiring now? This was met with a discussion of the difficulties that businesses, and particularly small businesses, are having trouble obtaining capital.
- The second and most prominent question was: What can be done to speed job market recovery? The ideas that came up most frequently were, one, the need to incentivize firms to begin hiring and, two, public sector employment.
- A variety of other interesting policy proposals were discussed ranging from investment in neighborhoods with high unemployment to extended unemployment benefits.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Gary Locke, Secretary of the Department of Commerce and Christy Romer, Chair of the Council of Economic Advisers.
- Other administration attendees: Jared Bernstein, Chief Economist and Economic Policy Adviser to the Vice President and Julius Genchowski, Chairman of the Federal Communications Commission.
- The outside attendees were: Alan Blinder (Princeton University), Byron Auguste (McKinsey & Company), David Bing (Mayor of Detroit, MI), David Brennan (AstraZeneca), Anna Burger (Change To Win), William Bynum (Enterprise Corporation of the Delta Hope Community Credit Union), Christianna Connell (future-ink), Roger DeRose (Kessler Foundation), John Eagleton (Northstar Aerospace), Glenn Hutchins (Silver Lake), David Jones (Chrysalis Ventures), Fred Lampropoulos (Merit Medical), Debra Lee (BET), Arpana Mathur (American Enterprise Institute), William McComb (Liz Claiborne), Larry Mishel (Economic Policy Institute), Surya Mohapatra (Quest Diagnostics Inc.), James O'Brien (Ashland, Inc.), Don Peebles (The Peebles Corporation), Antonio Perez (Eastman Kodak Company), David Sandahl (Princeton Job Creation Forum), Robert Shapiro (New Democratic Network), Peter Solmssen (Siemens USA), Richard Trumka (AFL-CIO), Raul Valdes-Perez (Vivisimo, Inc), Jim Whitehurst (Red Hat), John Wilhelm (Unite Here).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: Why aren't business hiring now?

The broad question of why businesses aren't hiring now was addressed by nearly all of the participants.

- There were two common responses to this question. First, Anna Burger, Fred Lampropoulos, Richard Trumka, Glenn Hutchins, James O'Brien, William McComb, and David Sandahl all noted that businesses—particularly small businesses—are having trouble obtaining capital. Second, Debra Lee, Richard Trumka, Peter Solmssen, Larry Mishel and Glenn Hutchins stated that caution about hiring is a reasonable response to a historically weak economy and to uncertainty about the persistence of the recent recovery.
- Several participants, including Peter Solmssen, Jim Whitehurst, Glenn Hutchins and John Eagleton, pointed to uncertainty more generally—specifically with regards to the possibility of a double-dip recession and about future costs for health care, energy, and taxes—as a major issue.
- David Jones commented on the importance of equity for venture capitalists (VC) as a driver of growth.
- David Sandahl reinforced the importance of small businesses to create job growth and cited Kaufman Foundation research claiming small businesses have produced 100 percent of net new job growth over the past decade.

Overarching Issue: What can be done to speed job market recovery?

Most of the discussion revolved around the question of what can be done to speed job market recovery.

- As discussed by Alan Blinder, Debra Lee, Richard Trumka, Robert Shapiro, Christianna Connell, Larry Mishel and Raul Valdes-Perez the idea that arose most frequently was an incentive for firms to begin hiring. There were several versions of this incentive mentioned, all taking the form of a tax credit for firms that are hiring new workers. There seemed to be broad consensus that this should be targeted at expanding firms.
- It was noted (by Christianna Connell in particular) that a relatively small credit (\$6,000 per worker was mentioned, as was 5 or 10 percent of the increase in the firm's wage base) would be enough to incentivize a successful firm to add more workers than it otherwise would. But, as Debra Lee highlighted, it would probably not be enough to change the behavior of firms that are doing badly in any case.
- There was some disagreement about whether the credit should be designed to focus on low-wage or high-wage jobs. Some, such as Alan Blinder, thought that a low-wage focus would be a way to keep costs down, while others thought that it was important to encourage good jobs at high wages, as emphasized by Debra Lee and John Wilhelm.
- Another idea that came up several times, specifically mentioned by Alan Blinder, Anna Burger, Mayor David Bing and Larry Mishel, was public sector hiring, particularly by state and local governments. Anna Burger mentioned several possible tasks for new public employees, including

home care and child care, park cleanup, infrastructure construction, and weatherization of public buildings. She also noted that jobs requiring little training could be created more quickly than those requiring specialized workers.

• David Bing noted that money given to states under the Recovery Act has been slow to make its way to cities and that there remain important unmet needs and shovel-ready projects.

Overarching Issue: Other policy proposals

Throughout the session a variety of other policy ideas were proposed to aid in speeding job market recovery.

- Fred Lampropoulos, Jim Whitehurst, Antonio Perez, and David Brennan all suggested R&D tax credits. It was noted that this should be long-term—permanent or five years at the least—so that firms could plan on it. It was also suggested that it should be given as a credit against FICA or Medicare taxes, so that even currently unprofitable companies could claim it. Fred Lampropoulos also proposed credits for large capital investments.
- Richard Trumka suggested that extended unemployment benefits, food stamps, and Cobra would help support the workforce and speed recovery.
- Anna Burger and Richard Trumka spoke of the importance of small business lending. Richard Trumka mentioned redirecting TARP money to community banks for this purpose.
- The idea of government investment in neighborhoods that need jobs was put forth by Don Peebles.
- The importance of better job training was discussed by Don Peebles, Robert Shapiro, John Wilhelm, Glenn Hutchins, Byron Auguste, David Jones and Anna Burger. Byron Auguste noted that this could possibly be accomplished through vouchers rather than direct provision. A need for focus on training in the science and technology fields was pointed out by Peter Solmssen, Jim Whitehurst and Surya Mohapatra. Anna Burger spoke of the demand for creating more convenient training opportunities for employed persons.
- David Bing, Richard Trumka, Don Peebles and Larry Mishel all brought up that aid to states and localities might be effective over and above funds for direct employment.
- John Wilhelm spoke of a need to focus on the hospitality industry, where there are good jobs with opportunities for advancement that require relatively little training.
- Glenn Hutchins had a variety of proposals: underemployment insurance for workers whose hours are cut; a training wage that would encourage firms to take chances on new workers; aid to small businesses hoping to access export markets; and tax holidays to encourage big businesses to repatriate foreign earnings.
- Bill McComb spoke of his positive experience with the recently passed net operating loss (NOL) legislation and a need to strengthen it. He also mentioned bonus depreciation as part of the solution.

- Other tax ideas included a financial transactions tax which was suggested by Robert Shapiro and Larry Mishel, as well as a corporate tax rate adjustment as discussed by Arpana Mathur.
- David Brennan, David Jones, Jim Whitehurst and Fred Lampropoulos called for creating a structure to reward, recognize and incentivize innovation. Fred Lampropoulos specifically mentioned stronger government support of intellectual property and greater protection against counterfeiting.
- David Bing emphasized the importance of youth employment programs and used a specific example of the success of the youth summer employment program in Detroit in significantly reducing crime.
- Finally, while keeping all of these possible remedies in mind, Richard Trumka noted that the
 political cost of a small package is likely to be as big as that for a large package, and that it is
 important not to aim low.

Summary of the Expanding Job Opportunities for America's Workers Through Exports Session

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- The session was set with the fundamental understanding that with domestic consumers unlikely to drive the economy, the United States must turn to the export market to spark growth that will result in the recovery of jobs.
- The group discussed what factors contribute to the success and limitations on exports including the role of corporate tax rates, trade missions, the importance of good IP protection, exchange rates and the importance of supporting small businesses.
- The conversation often centered on the issue of trade barriers. A point made by a number
 of participants was the prevalence of non-tariff barriers including in the customs area,
 standards and other practices that countries use to make the importing of U.S. products
 difficult. They felt that this should be an area of U.S. government focus. There was also a
 good conversation around how open U.S. markets should be and which regulations may or
 may not be relevant any longer.
- The group agreed that government has a significant role to play in the area of export promotion.

Attendees:

- The session moderators were Lawrence Summers, Director of the National Economic Council and Fred Hochberg, Chairman of the U.S. Export-Import Bank.
- The outside attendees were: Bill Aossey (Midamar Corporation), Greg Bentley (Bentley Systems), Ursula Burns (Xerox Corporation), Susan Collins (University of Michigan), James Hoffa (International Brotherhood of Teamsters), Bob Iger (Walt Disney Company), Farooq Kathwari (Ethan Allen), Paul Krugman (Princeton University), Larry Lindsey (The Lindsey Group), James McNerney (Boeing), Raul Pedraza (Magno International), Jeffrey Schott (Peterson Institute), Frederick Smith (Fed-Ex), John Surma (United States Steel Corporation).

DETAILED SUMMARY

Overarching Issue: The importance of increasing exports

The group discussed how increasing exports is an imperative for the U.S. economy and that with domestic consumers unlikely to drive the economy, we must turn to the export market to spark growth that will result in the recovery of jobs.

- Susan Collins stated that exports have to be a critical part of any growth or employment strategy.
 She noted the fact that U.S. exports are a smaller percentage of GDP relative to Europe
- Several others in the group, including Greg Bentley, Bob Iger, Ursula Burns, James McNerney, Frederick Smith, and Jeff Schott all commented on the importance of exports to the economy, with some specific examples about the importance of exports to their own businesses. Bob Iger noted that U.S. exports take a number of forms including the "manufacturing" of movies, which he estimated support 2 to 2.5 millions of jobs in the United States. Others, such as Ursala Burns, noted that over half of their company's revenues come from abroad.

Overarching Issue: How to increase exports?

The group discussed what factors contribute to the success and limitations on increased exporting in the United States.

- Bob Iger and Frederick Smith noted the role of corporate tax rates. Bob Iger highlighted the
 relatively high corporate tax rate and the effect on industries like his which have flexible sourcing, while Frederick Smith shared his view on the bias in our tax code that favors financial
 engineering over manufacturing.
- Bill Aossey said we need to refocus on Department of Commerce trade missions throughout Africa, the Middle East and Asia and reminded participants that we still have an edge on many products around the world.
- Farooq Kathwari pointed out that our first priority is to meet the needs of U.S. consumers, because if we can't create products that stand up to U.S. consumer scrutiny, we won't be able to export.
- Ursula Burns made the point that companies like hers have to move work to wherever the talent
 resides, and noted the difficulty in getting that talent to American companies, both through
 the immigration process and through good domestic education. Bob Iger spoke about the
 visa challenges for customers of Disneyland and other destinations that attract foreign visitors.
- Bob Iger noted the importance of good intellectual property (IP) protection, a comment that was acknowledged by the group.
- Jim McNerney and Ursula Burns both commented that we need to help small businesses.
 McNerney pointed out that Boeing is an aggregator of many small businesses, and that if these businesses struggle during the ramp-up that will follow the recession, then Boeing will suffer.
 Burns said that small businesses, a key customer base of Xerox, need better credit access. Raul Pedraza, whose Magno International was the smallest company of the assembled participants, agreed that credit constraints are an important limiting factor for small businesses.
- John Surma, Paul Krugman and Jeff Schott all commented on the important role exchange rates play in determining competitiveness and the need to avoid market distorting behavior, particularly in Asia.

Overarching Issue: Barriers to trade

The group discussed the impact of trade barriers.

- James Hoffa argued that the role of U.S. trade policy should be to open foreign markets and that
 historically the United States has pursued strategies that opened our market without getting
 reciprocal access in foreign markets.
- Jeff Schott countered that recent trade agreements have required little opening of the U.S. market given that we are already so open and that much of the market liberalization has taken place in foreign markets. He cited China's World Trade Organization (WTO) accession as a case in point.
- Ursula Burns said we need help—and we get less help than other countries—in getting a reasonable chance of our ideas being competitively positioned outside the country.
- Larry Lindsey pointed out that we need to make our embassies abroad more accessible and more effective. Bill Aossey agreed, saying that we have built a siege mentality around our embassies, and reiterated that we need to show countries that we have a trade-open attitude.
- A point made by a number of participants including Frederick Smith, Ursula Burns, James Hoffa,
 Greg Bentley and Raul Pedraza was that the prevalence of non-tariff barriers should be an area
 of U.S. government focus, noting barriers in the customs area, standards and other practices
 that countries use to make the importing of U.S. products difficult. Greg Bentley emphasized
 the benefits of trade agreements, saying that in the end they contribute positively to the United
 States' ability to double exports. He noted that trade agreements are not only about tariffs, but
 give companies the chance to negotiate other terms like IP and cited software as a success in
 this realm.
- Bill Aossey cautioned participants not to place the blame entirely on trade barriers for lack of
 access to certain markets. Citing the example of Japanese car markets, he noted the importance
 of matching products to industry standards.

Overarching Issue: The importance of supporting small businesses

A common concern voiced was the need for financing of small firms.

James McNerney, Ursula Burns and Raul Pedraza all explicitly mentioned the pressure small
firms are facing not only in export financing but financing in general. James McNerney noted
the potential credit crunch for small firms when inventories need to start growing and the pressure this will put on large companies such as Boeing—which integrate vast numbers of small
and medium suppliers—if bottlenecks develop.

Overarching Issue: The role of the U.S. Government

The group discussed the U.S. Government's role in encouraging and discouraging exports.

 Farooq Kathwari emphasized that the crisis has created an opportunity to reinvent manufacturing. He encouraged the government to seize this opportunity to help small businesses increase exports.

WHITE HOUSE FORUM ON JOBS AND ECONOMIC GROWTH

- James Hoffa noted that while other countries are fiercely nationalistic (particulary China, Japan and Korea), the United States doesn't emphasize "Buy American." He stressed the need for an "America first" mentality amongst lawmakers.
- Jeff Schott warned that economic environment has changed drastically since "Buy American" provisions were created and that many U.S. companies now find them almost impossible to comply with. He emphasized the importance of aligning regulations and intent to provide subsidies in a way that encourages job creation without stopping production.
- John Surma, Ursula Burns, and James Hoffa talked about the cost burdens facing American companies created by government regulations. Surma raised concern that cap and trade would not only suppress domestic production, but increase global emissions.
- James McNerney talked about eliminating policies that force a choice between supporting big business and supporting small business, and the need to create a "supportive eco-system" that emphasizes the importance of both.
- Bill Aossey suggested creating a government program to disassemble cars, reuse and recycle resources.

Other important comments:

- Farooq Kathwari explained the importance of supply chain management and the role of keeping
 the cost of imported inputs low through liberalized trade in order to maintain manufacturing
 capacity in the United States. He cited the relationship between Ethan Allen's factories in North
 Carolina and Mexico.
- Kathwari also made the point that the competitiveness demonstrated in our domestic market is
 key to his company's ability to export. Ursula Burns made the same point and noted the importance of the contribution human capital makes to the competitiveness of her firm.

Closing Session

Discussion Led by President Barack Obama

THE PRESIDENT: Thank you, everybody. Thank you. Please be seated. We want to make sure we get in as much discussion as possible in the remaining time that we have.

I hope everybody enjoyed the breakout sessions. I had the opportunity to attend two of them for quite some time and enjoyed some terrific conversation and some great ideas.

I heard a great deal of challenges this afternoon about—or a great deal this afternoon about the challenges that we're all facing, for businesses large and small, when it comes to trying to create jobs. There's no question that it is difficult out there right now. But we also heard some exciting ideas and proposals for how we can spur hiring today and lay the groundwork for sustainable economic growth in the future. In other words, ideas that help us in the short term but also point us in the direction of rebuilding the country.

I attended two of the sessions—one on infrastructure, where there was broad agreement that the infrastructure in America is not where it needs to be and we've got enormous investments to make. We got some good, hardheaded feedback from people like Doug Holtz-Eakin and others about how we have to do this more effectively—how can we measure the costs and benefits of infrastructure investment; how can we make sure that shovel ready actually means shovel ready; how can there be more effective coordination between federal, state, and local governments in order to maximize the benefits of our infrastructure spending. And there was considerable amount of discussion about how we can leverage the private sector to boost our infrastructure spending.

We also heard, in the clean energy session that I just left, some terrific ideas about how weatherization and energy efficiency promises immediate impacts on the ground, we can create new jobs, spur enormous amounts of business opportunities for the clean tech sector, but we're also laying the groundwork for energy independence, and we would also, as a consequence of having made those investments, set up the prospect that it would pay for itself from ultimate energy savings.

Now, I will tell you that in the green energy discussion, the clean energy discussion, there was also an acknowledgment that we're not going to be able to maximize the benefits of clean energy investment unless we get settled how we're dealing with carbon and the price of carbon. And we don't want to turn this into a discussion about Congress and legislation, but I think there was some consensus around the table that if we can focus on the enormous business opportunities there, that in fact America will benefit and will be able to compete in the next great round of economic growth around the world.

I was not in some of the other meetings, but I've gotten a quick summary. My understanding that in the business investment and tax session, there were some important ideas put forward about how we can provide additional tax incentives for job growth. For example, Bill McComb, CEO of Liz Claiborne, explained the impact of the expanded business tax breaks that I signed into law a few weeks ago. Before the provisions went into effect, he was planning to close 10 stores. Now he's going to save those 10

WHITE HOUSE FORUM ON JOBS AND ECONOMIC GROWTH

and open an additional 25. So that's a good news story, but it's also indicative of how our tax policies can make a difference.

Several participants, including Larry Mishel and Alan Blinder, proposed offering additional tax incentives for job creation. And this concept was raised in a number of the other sessions as well, so it's an idea that we think is worthy of further consideration.

In the small business discussion, Joe Stiglitz I think presented an economic case for how credit markets can fail and deny even good borrowers credit, and put forward some specific ideas about how we can get credit moving again. All the reports that we're getting is that if you are a big corporation right now, the credit markets are working for you. If you are a small business, and in some cases a medium-sized business, even if you are profitable, that you're still seeing credit frozen. And we are going to have to unlock that, and that's going to require an interface between what we're doing on the recovery side and what we're doing on financial regulation and our banking policies.

Angie Selden, who runs a company called Arise Virtual Solutions, explained—where are you, Angie? There you are. She explained how she's creating thousands of call-in sales jobs, bringing jobs back to the United States that have gone overseas in the last several years. And she had some very specific ideas about how we could foster more of this reverse job migration, which we're going to take a look at.

Which brings us to the exports session. One of the things that obviously in a time of fiscal constraint that we're constantly looking for is how we can spur job growth here in the United States without spending a whole lot of government money. We're going to need to put public dollars in, but where can we find leverage?

I think everybody agrees that expanding our exports has to be a priority. And this was the major topic when I traveled to Asia several weeks ago. During the session, as I understand it, we heard from Jim Hoffa about the importance of trade strategies that open markets. We heard from Boeing CEO Jim McNerney about the 22,000 small business suppliers that he relies on to make products—and underscoring the fact that if these suppliers, these smaller suppliers aren't getting credit it's very hard for him to build products for export.

Bob Iger, from Disney, and other business leaders talked about how we can make our businesses more competitive and some specific ideas were protecting intellectual property and tax policies to promote innovation here at home.

Finally we heard from a broad cross-section of thinkers about the urgent need for more effective worker training. And Randall Stephenson from AT&T talked about a successful partnership with San Antonio community colleges to train workers for jobs that the company is committed to bringing back from India. And I think we all agreed that we should look to build on these kinds of partnerships to leverage the community college system. We heard from—in our infrastructure session we heard that same refrain about the need to train workers effectively.

Randy Weingarten of the AFT suggested a specific idea: community schools, especially in rural areas, where parents can get training after hours in the same place where their kids are learning during the day, and I think that's a terrific idea worth exploring.

Let me just close by saying this. What was striking is the overlap that existed in a lot of these sessions. When we were in the clean energy session, there was an emphasis on how do we get small businesses and small contractors to get certified and get the financing needed to move forward and take advantage of these clean energy sector opportunities.

When we were in the infrastructure section, there was a strong emphasis on needing to plan not just for existing road projects, but also how do we think about the fact that in the future we need a cleaner transportation industry. So there's a lot of overlap between all these different breakout sessions that we engaged in. And it underscores how despite the fact that we had some breakout sessions, we're going to have to figure out how to break out of these silos and integrate these strategies if we're going to be able to get the most bang for the buck.

So, overall, we generated a lot of important ideas. Some of them I think we can translate immediately into administration plans and potentially legislation. What I want to do, though, is for the remaining part of this jobs forum, just to call on all of you and to see what kinds of ideas maybe I have not highlighted, things that really stood in the sessions. Or if you didn't have an opportunity to speak, but you've got this burning idea that is really going to set the world on fire, I want to make sure that you've got the opportunity to—(laughter)—that you've got the opportunity to lay it out right now.

So, yes, and please do me a favor and introduce yourself. Some of you—a lot of you I know, but not everybody in the room knows you.

Q My name is David Barber, from Barber Foods in Portland, Maine. One of the things that we spent a lot of time on was the regulation, from our standpoint, and to your point about not creating regulations and realize the unintended consequences of those. So that's very important to us as a small manufacturer of food in Portland, Maine.

One of the things that I wanted to make sure—that we didn't get out in my session—was we employ 750 people. We're self-insured. We spend \$4 million every year in health care, self-insured. And we develop programs to have our associates be healthier. We've avoided an extra cost this year of 10 percent in our rise; normally, it's 20 percent. We kept that down to below 10 percent by creating programs to keep our associates more healthy. And we are sharing those with anybody that will listen. So we want to make sure that gets out.

THE PRESIDENT: Well, this is not a plant—(laughter)—but let me just point out, obviously the inefficiencies of our current health system are a drag on the economy and a drag on job growth. And if you—as a small business or a large business—are seeing premiums for your employees going up 15, 20 percent a year—I've had letters from small businesses who said that their policy was jacking up their costs by as much as 48 percent. In those kinds of situations, you're not going to be able to invest in hiring that new worker, because you're trying to keep the worker you've got and provide them coverage.

So it is very important, I think, for us to take steps both legislatively but also in the private sector to improve prevention, improve wellness, bend the cost curve. I actually think that the legislation that we are working—that as we speak I hope members of Congress are working on right now, will have that salutary impact.

But you're absolutely right that companies like yours, companies like Safeway, have done some very important, creative work on your own. And the question is, are there ways that we can further incentivize those practices and spread the word to companies all across the economy, that you can save money that in turn can be used to reinvest in your businesses.

Yes, sir.

Q I don't bring an idea, but in reference to silos, is there going to be a document that boils down to different groups so that the people in my group understood what happened in the next group because they might use ideas from the next group.

THE PRESIDENT: Yes. We had extensive note-taking in every one of the sessions and that will be distributed to all of you. And I want to assure you that this is just the start of this interaction that we're having with you, so you will then have the opportunity to continue to refine a lot of these ideas. We'll probably set up some working groups coming out of this. And the input that we're soliciting from you is going to be continuous.

All right. Frank.

Q Mr. President, I just —

THE PRESIDENT: Introduce yourself.

Q Frank Cownie, the mayor of Des Moines, Iowa. I would emphasize that we feel that it's important that we get targeted fiscal assistance to local government, whether it's through infrastructure projects that we talked about in our group or whether it's energy efficiency block grants or whether it's TIGER grants or whether it's CDBG—those are all formulas that work and have worked in the past. And I think to get money to where people live, where people work, where the GDP is produced in this country, that we have to target those kinds of opportunities.

THE PRESIDENT: Okay. Let me just pick up on this point, and this may have been discussed in some of the groups but it might not have. As tough as this financial crisis and recession has been on the federal budget, it has in some cases been worse on state and local government budgets. About a third of the Recovery Act was essentially stabilization funds either for individuals in the form of unemployment insurance or assistance to states so that they didn't have to lay off teachers and firefighters and police officers. We don't get a lot of credit for that. I would point out that some mayors and governors who were very critical of the Recovery Act nevertheless were very happy to get this money.

But I think that it does raise the point that what we've been able to do this year is to stabilize aggregate demand. And that's been very important to preventing a much more difficult economic environment and a tougher job environment. Next year we're going to still have some of those challenges because usually state and local government revenues lag the recovery as a whole. They may need some more help from the federal government. And I think it's important, particularly for business leaders here, to understand that fact, that if you see a complete collapse in state and local government spending on basic needs, that that could create a very bad business climate for all of you. And that's something that we're going to have to consider working on very carefully.

All right, the gentleman right there.

Q Thank you, Mr. President. My name is Noel Cuellar from Michigan—tough out there. One of the things that we're looking at is—medium-size small businesses—is the ability for financing. You know, every month is looking better, it looks like we're bouncing back. But the ability to get the financing for the upswing—to buy the raw materials—so we're kind of struggling buying raw materials or hiring people. It's a tough decision.

THE PRESIDENT: Well, look, as I said earlier, the credit markets were completely frozen for everybody. Because of extraordinary intervention on our part, the financial panic abated and some of the credit markets out there thawed. So for a Fortune 100 company right now you can probably get credit. If you are a small business out there right now, though, it is still very tough.

Now, we have increased SBA loans by about 73 percent. And we are constantly looking for more ways that we can push the banks and the credit markets to get money into the hands of small and medium-sized businesses who create the majority of jobs.

One of the things that—I'm not sure if Secretary Geithner is here, but—there he is, he's in the back. One of the things that I think Tim will testify is that basically at least every other day I ask him, what are we doing to help credit flow to small and medium-sized businesses? And there is going to be an overlap between what we're doing on the Recovery Act and what we need to do in terms of bank policy, what we're doing—what the Fed is doing in terms of the credit markets.

And one of the things that we're really exploring is how can we help the community banks and smaller banks to loosen up credit. In fairness to them, they're a little bit caught in between, because bank regulators are looking at their books and saying, boy, that was a real mess. So they're asking them to increase their capital requirements and tighten up their lending criteria. On the other hand, they've got the President of the United States saying, why aren't you lending more. So they're a little bit in a fix.

Now, some of that is unavoidable because they really do need to strengthen—you know, the banking sector was in bad shape and it was over-leveraged and we really did need to take some steps to shore up the banking system. But we have to make sure that we don't overcorrect, and that's something that we're concerned about.

Some of the smaller banks also—although they weren't involved in some of the crazy stuff that was going on on Wall Street—frankly were just way overextended when it came to the commercial real estate market, built a lot of malls out there, a lot of strip malls out there. And now they're finding that with the commercial real estate market actually not having bottomed out, it's sort of trailing the housing market in terms of problems that it's having, that's having a lot of effect on small banks as well.

The bottom line is this: We know this is a priority. We are pushing as hard as we can to do it in a responsible way. We actually think that by getting financial regulatory reform done—which is currently pending in Congress—that will provide the certainty and the framework available to us so that we can then help these banks more effectively do the right thing than we're doing right now.

I want to—behind the gentleman that I just called. I want to make sure that we're getting a little gender equity here in—no, no, not you. (Laughter.) Yes, right here. Go ahead.

Q Thank you, Mr. President. I'm a farmer from Missouri, my name is Rhonda Perry, and I'm representing the National Family Farm Coalition today. And I just wanted to bring your attention—which I know that you understand fully—that there's been a lot of conversation about we need to get the biggest bang for our buck. And many times, in many places around this country, in rural communities, independent family farmers are the biggest bang for our buck in terms of creating jobs with independent businesses that depend on farmers. From the people we buy our seed from to the people we use to process our meat to the transportation system to haul our grain, we create a lot of jobs in rural Missouri, so we want to make sure that's not overlooked.

And one of the things that you and the First Lady have highlighted is this incredible move that's underfoot, where thousands of farmers are producing food for local markets. So we need to make sure that we have the infrastructure in place, from the meat processing to the transportation and storage to make that a reality, because that really is and could be a reality for us.

And whereas we have tended in the past to put a lot of money into the hands of corporate agribusiness out here in our rural communities, they have not proven to be the bang for the buck that independent family farmers have in terms of job creation that are good-paying and fair jobs in our communities. So thank you for all you're doing on competition and on local food. And we just want to remember that we are a job creator out here, so thank you.

THE PRESIDENT: Robert, you had your hand up. Wait for the mic, so everybody can hear you.

Q You know, most of the things that have been proposed today cost money. And there is this concern about the federal deficit. I hope that your administration will recognize, as I know you will, that it's possible, first of all, to reduce the deficit over time and sometimes in the short run realize that you need to increase the deficit. I hope the concern about the deficit in the long run doesn't crowd out the need for additional spending in the short run.

And I also think that some of these programs that increase jobs and increase GDP are probably the fastest way to get the economy back on a track that will reduce the deficit over time. It's certainly a better way to reduce the deficit than putting ourselves into a debtor's prison, and assume we can deflate our way to recovery.

THE PRESIDENT: Well, I think this is an important point. We have been talking a lot about specific initiatives. There is a macroeconomic element to this whole thing, and so let me just amplify what was just said. We have a structural deficit that is real and growing, apart from the financial crisis. We inherited it. We're spending about 23 percent of GDP and we take in 18 percent of GDP, and that gap is growing, because health care costs—Medicare and Medicaid in particular—are growing, and we've got to do something about that.

You then layer on top of that the huge loss of tax revenue as a consequence of the financial crisis, and the greater demands for unemployment insurance and so forth. That's another layer. Probably the smallest layer is actually what we did in terms of the Recovery Act. I think there is a misperception out there that somehow the Recovery Act caused these deficits. No. I mean, we had—we've got a 9-point-something trillion-dollar deficit. Maybe a trillion dollars of it can be attributed to both the Recovery Act as well as the cleanup work that we had to do in terms of the banks.

It turns out, actually, TARP, as wildly unpopular as it has been, has been much cheaper than any of us anticipated. So that's not what's contributing to the deficit. We've got a long-term structural deficit that is primarily being driven by health care costs and our long-term entitlement programs. All right, so that's the base line.

Now, if we can't grow our economy, then it is going to be that much harder for us to reduce the deficit. The single most important thing we could do right now for deficit reduction is to spark strong economic growth, which means that people who've got jobs are paying taxes, and businesses that are making profits have taxes, are paying taxes. That's the most important thing we can do. We understand that in this administration. That's not always the dialogue that's going on out there in public, and we're going to have to do a better job of educating the public on that.

The last thing we would want to do in the midst of a—what is a weak recovery, is us to essentially take more money out of the system either by raising taxes or by drastically slashing spending. And frankly, because state and local governments generally don't have the capacity to engage in deficit spending, some of that obligation falls on the federal government.

Having said that, what is also true is that unless businesses and global capital markets have some sense that we've got a plan, medium and long term, to get the deficit down, it's hard for us to be credible, and that also could be counterproductive.

So we've got about as difficult a economic play as is possible, which is to press the accelerator, in terms of job growth, but then know when to apply the brakes in the out-years, and do that credibly. And we are trying to strike that balance, but we're going to need help from all of you who oftentimes are more credible than politicians in delivering that message, because we want to leverage whatever public dollars are spent, and we are under no illusion that somehow the federal government can spend its way out of this recession. But it is absolutely true that any of the ideas that have been mentioned here are still going to require some public dollars, and those are actually good investments to make right now.

How much time do we have? Just want to make sure I'm not—we're doing good, okay, good.

We actually have an Internet question because we're trying to make sure that this goes out to other locations. What do you got?

Q Mr. President, as you know, in addition to all these people, a lot of people have been watching through the Web site, all the breakout sessions, which will be available for anyone to watch afterward for those of you who want to check out other ones, but they've also been talking on Facebook, on Twitter about what they're seeing.

And we had one question from Don Arrington (ph), who says, "What confuses me is I have an MBA, and that has educated me right out of the market. I thought furthering my education was supposed to help me in a tough job market."

THE PRESIDENT: Well, look, first of all, I got a law degree, so it was more expensive, it took longer, and I don't know how much more useful it was. (Laughter.) But that e-mail, I think, is indicative of what a lot of people are feeling out there. This is not the normal recession that we've just gone through. This is one that is going deep into the economy, it is not hitting blue-collar workers alone. It is hitting white-collar workers just as hard, and in some cases, when it comes to middle management it's actually hitting

them harder. A lot of people who expected to always be able to find a job are finding the job market really tight.

I guess what I'd say is, number one, we know long term that more education means more opportunity for the individual, greater income for the individual. That is not decreasing, that is actually increasing—the gap between higher education and somebody with a high school education. And in a knowledge-based economy, that's not going away.

So as frustrating as it may be for the college grad or the MBA, the fact of the matter is you are still going to be much better off than if you didn't have that education short term as well as long term. It is not only good for the individual, it is also critical for our economy.

I told this story I think in this room just a while back, but I just want to repeat it, because we were doing a session on science, technology, and math education. And one of the things that I'm very proud of in this administration that nobody, except maybe Friedman and a couple others, have paid attention to is, we are actually initiating more education reform, tougher education reform, than just about any administration over the last several years, and people like Randy and others are helping us in this process.

But I told the story of my lunch with the President—President Lee of South Korea. And, Gary, you were in that lunch—remember I asked him, what's happening in terms of education policy in Korea? And he said, well, you know, my biggest problem is, Korean parents are too demanding and they are insisting, for example, that I import, and I've had to import, thousands of foreign English teachers because they all feel that first graders should be learning English already.

Now, you think about that mentality, which is pervasive throughout Asia—you saw the same thing in China—and it gives you a sense of what we're up against in terms of global competition.

So as tough as this recession is, as tough as the job market may be, we need to double down on our education investment. We have to be more demanding of our schools, of ourselves as parents. Young people are going to have to be more demanding in terms of our ability to compete. And I don't want—the last thing I want, and this actually relates to the previous question, the last thing I want is us to essentially use up our seed corn here, to not make investments in education, to not make our investments in clean energy, to essentially say the only way we can handle this is to constrict our dreams and to go small—because these other countries out there, they're making these investments in infrastructure, in education, in clean energy. And we can't lose the race just because we're going through a tough time right now. Now is the time actually to make sure that we're prioritizing properly and pushing even harder on that front.

Okay. Yes, sir.

Q Mr. President, Fred Lampropoulos of Merit Medical Systems. One of the overriding thoughts in our forum was that there's uncertainty that there's such an aggressive legislative agenda that businesspeople don't really know what they ought to do. In fact, one CEO said that he thought he has to kind of wait and may have to restructure his business—this is a large multinational pharma company—and that uncertainty is really what's holding back the jobs. And I hear that a lot in the press. There's so much

going on, no one really knows what to do. How are you going to give us that confidence and make sure that we're certain about both the near-term and long-term growth prospects?

THE PRESIDENT: You know, I actually think this is a legitimate concern. This has been a tough year, with a lot of uncertainty. Now, at the beginning of this crisis, when we were in transition, we could have made a decision. And there were legitimate arguments for that decision—there are legitimate arguments for the course that could have been taken, which is to say things are so bad—we got two wars, we've got a crisis in the financial markets, we've just found out we lost 700,000 jobs per month in the first quarter—that we should not try any big initiatives legislatively, just shouldn't do it, until everything has stabilized and settled down.

And I strongly considered that argument. But I think the response is the point that was just made earlier, that if we keep on putting off tough decisions about health care, about energy, about education, we'll never get to the point where there's a lot of appetite for that. I mean, keep in mind we just went through 10, 15 years where everything looked pretty good. Except what happened was, is that that growth was built on a house of cards. The fundamentals of the economy were weakening. And they were papered over by massive leverage, credit card debt, a housing market bubble.

Our health care system we had to keep on putting off, but the fact of the matter is there is no way that businesses can sustain their current spending levels on health care. They can't do it. And families can't, either. And this CEO of a pharmaceutical company I think would know that, because I'm sure that companies and health care providers are sending that message. So my belief was that we had to start tackling some of those fundamental problems if we were going to emerge stronger than we were before.

Having said that, my strong hope is, is that we get health care done by the end of this year. That eliminates some uncertainty because people will have a sense of what's going to be happening in the health care field; that we get financial regulatory reform done, if not by the end of this year then early next year so that banks have certainty; and that, to the extent that the uncertainty is derived from these major legislative initiatives, I think will be solved in the next few months.

I think that the best way for us to deal with long-term uncertainty is to tackle the things that we've been putting off and sweeping under the rug. There's no point in us pretending that these aren't problems, and thinking that somehow we can go back to business as usual, because I think if we take that approach, then we might be able to manage for the next three or four or five years, but sooner or later we are going to get back into the same problems that we've already been in. And I think it's very important to start doing the hard business now.

Okay, yes, back there.

Q Thank you, Mr. President. My name is Chandra Brown and I'm the president of United Streetcar, which is a subsidiary of Oregon Iron Works, and we are hiring, and we are building the first modern streetcar in 58 years back in this country. So we're bringing jobs from Europe to here.

And I just wanted to emphasize the importance of having the federal government as a partner in some of these infrastructures, because we're a traditional manufacturing union house, and we want to be the next generation in clean energy, whether that's building streetcar vehicles for the 85 cities looking for it, whether it's building the first wave energy device that we're going to be building off the coast of Oregon.

WHITE HOUSE FORUM ON JOBS AND ECONOMIC GROWTH

I think it's critical that our traditional manufacturing base, that those jobs stay here in the United States, and that we continue to advance on those where it's going to be a benefit for all things—climate change, job creation, and economic development, especially for streetcars and the 85 cities that are looking at them.

THE PRESIDENT: I'm looking forward to riding on one of them.

Q All right. Anytime.

THE PRESIDENT: Good. This gentleman right here has been waiting. Go ahead.

Q Mr. President, thank you for the invitation. My name is Bill Aossey from Cedar Rapids, Iowa. I have a request that won't cost us anything. It'll bring money home. Can you please help ease the visa regulations so we can have students coming back, and international business visitors that will bring money and cultivate long-term resources of culture and academic relationships? So please help ease this visa—it'll bring money in and it won't cost us anything. Thank you.

THE PRESIDENT: Well, I think you make an important suggestion. We live in a interconnected world and an interdependent world, and I think that, properly, we had to respond to 9/11 by reviewing our policies on visas, on immigration, on a whole host of issues.

But I think it is important for us not to get into a bunker mentality. That's not America's strength. Our strength has always been saying yes to the rest of the world, inviting ideas and different cultures and commerce. And we have not seen the same kinds of openness, I think, over the last several years that I'd like to see.

Now, we've got to do it in a prudent way, but, you know, let's just take the example of foreign students. One of the great things about this country is we get the best and the brightest talent to study here, and once they study here they start enjoying the intellectual freedom and the entrepreneurship, and they decide to stay, and they start new businesses. And suddenly you've got a whole new generation of folks who are creating intel or other extraordinary businesses.

If those students start seeing a closed door, then we are losing what is one of our greatest competitive advantages, and that's something that I think we're committed to doing.

Let me broaden the point. There are a lot of things that don't cost money that could make a difference. So this goes back to the issue of certainty. I mean, I do think that providing some regulatory certainty and reducing red tape on a whole bunch of areas like infrastructure investment is very important. And what I've instructed our team to do is any good idea that will make the systems and processes of the private sector interacting with government smoother, quicker, crisper, more tech-savvy—I'm for.

And I think on the export front is another example of where a lot of times just showing up, making sure that Gary Locke or our trade representative—what's that guy's name, Ron Kirk—(laughter)—I'm messing with you, Ron. Is he here? You can tell him I said that. But making sure that they are actively pursuing business opportunities overseas and we are not making it tougher. Let me give you one specific example that could have some significant job implications.

We still have a lot of trade restrictions on high-tech exports that are actually carryovers from the Cold War. Now, part of the problem is we haven't gotten the kind of intellectual property enforcement in other countries that we need—and so understandably businesses are wary about sending their products overseas just to be duplicated and then shipped back to us using lower-wage labor. But in some cases it really has to do with a failure to update and review what restrictions still make sense and what restrictions don't.

Now, China, Korea, a whole bunch of Asian nations would love to import some high-value-added, high-tech stuff that could create huge numbers of jobs here in the United States. If we just increased our share of exports to Asia by 1 percent, that's about a quarter million jobs right there. If we increased it by 5 [percent], that's a million jobs. That fills a big hole; it doesn't cost us money.

So we are going to be scouring federal regulations, restrictions, et cetera that are inhibiting export growth. We're going to be trying to see if we can use the federal government to link up small business and medium-sized businesses to exports more effectively. I know a lot of this stuff was talked about in the exports section. This is going to be a top priority.

Even though I was only supposed to take one more question, I'm going to take two because I had actually called on this gentleman right here and I felt bad that—go ahead.

Q I am Farooq Kathwari, chairman and CEO of Ethan Allen. Just to follow up on this question, immigration, although my comment is on a separate subject, I came to the United States at age 21 with just a few hundred dollars. I went to work during the day printing envelopes, went to school. And this country afforded me the opportunity to be where I am today. I think we should make sure that that kind of an opportunity is not taken away.

Now, my comment is that Ethan Allen is a 77-year-old company. We have—to survive, we have to reinvent, either by chance or by plan. Otherwise, anybody 77 years old, an enterprise, cannot survive. Well, this last year—I refer it to like a tsunami hitting the economy—has given us more opportunity to reinvent in the last seven or eight months than I've seen in the last 25 years that I've been president of Ethan Allen.

We have—in the first seven or eight months, we had to consolidate. We had to let people go. We are a vertically integrated company, from manufacturing to retailing to logistics. We have taken the brunt of this recession in communities that are very, very far away from Washington—in Vermont, in Maine, North Carolina, Pennsylvania. And we have had people with us for 30 to 40 years we had to let go, but we had to.

In the last seven months, as I said, after all this major reinvention, major consolidation—but we are inventing. In the last few months, we have been adding people. We make furniture, and we have 30 stores in China and we're shipping them from the United States. It's possible. I would say, Mr. President, that we should not miss this opportunity; crisis creates an opportunity.

We as business leaders are ready for reinvention. And I think the government should help us—should help us in fiscal policy, should help us in tax policy, because a reinvention like you talk of the infrastructure of building bridges—but we got to build up banks, we've got to build our technology. And I think

the government can play a very, very important role, because this opportunity is going to be shot and I think we should not miss it.

THE PRESIDENT: Well, this is actually a good place to close. What people are going through every day is heartbreaking, all across the country. And the decisions that you just made as a CEO obviously have enormous ripple effects. You had to do it in order to keep your company profitable. On the other hand, the consequences of those layoffs obviously are felt deeply not just by the individuals involved but by the places—the restaurant that that person who's been laid off used to frequent—and it just keeps on rippling throughout the economy.

Digging ourselves out of the hole that we've dug ourselves into is not going to be easy. The loss of—the job loss this past year and the months preceding it were as severe as anything we've seen for a very long time, as rapid as we've seen in a very long time. And generating the kind of economic growth that leads to the kind of hiring that gets our employment base back up to where it was is going to be hard and it's going to take a lot of work.

But I just want to echo what I said at the beginning of this session. We still have the best universities in the world. We still have the most open, entrepreneurial economy and market of any advanced nation. We still have the most productive workers in the world. Despite the issues of unsettledness around some of—things like the banking industry and the financial sector, the truth of the matter is, is that we are still the most stable country in the world, which is why, during the midst of this crisis, everybody was buying into the United States and the dollar was shooting up and people were snatching up treasuries because they still have confidence in what America has to offer.

And so the most important message that all of us I think have to take away from this session is that if we combine traditional American optimism with an acknowledgment that we can't go back to business as usual, and that we have to rediscover a sense of seriousness of purpose when it comes to educating our kids or when it comes to government managing money properly or it comes to CEOs feeling some obligations to their workers and their communities—if we can recapture that sense that we're in this thing together and that we are willing to work hard, that America is not great because it's owed to us, but we've been great because previous generations have put in the hard work to get us there, then I'm confident that we're going to get through this tough time and the 21st century is going to be as good for us as the 20th was.

But it's not going to come easily and it is going to require a level of cooperation and a willingness to work strategically together that we have not seen over the last several years. And frankly, this town and the way the political dialogue is structured right now is not conducive to what we need to do to be globally competitive. And all of you are leaders in your communities—in the business sector and the labor sector, in academia, we even have a few pundits here—it is important to understand what's at stake and that we can't keep on playing games.

I mentioned that I was in Asia on this trip thinking about the economy, when I sat down for a round of interviews. Not one of them asked me about Asia. Not one of them asked me about the economy. I was asked several times about had I read Sarah Palin's book. (Laughter.) True. But it's an indication of how our political debate doesn't match up with what we need to do and where we need to go.

But this kind of dialogue helps and I appreciate all of you participating. Thank you, everybody. (Applause.)

Because I'm traveling to Allentown, Pennsylvania —

AUDIENCE MEMBER: Yay! (Laughter.)

THE PRESIDENT: —I want to make sure that this room of business leaders and labor leaders and others just have a chance real quickly to hear directly from the mayor of Allentown, who's here right now. Come on up, Mr. Mayor—(applause)—because I want to make sure that—this is the kind of town where the rubber hits the road and I'm going to be having conversations with workers, small businesses, community colleges, and I want the mayor just to give a sense of what's going on and what you think would make the biggest difference in your town.

MAYOR PAWLOWSKI: Thank you so much, Mr. President, and I want to say we're really honored to have you in Allentown, coming to Allentown tomorrow. I, for one, am very thankful that you're taking on these challenges. I know you were handed with a mess when you came in—probably the worst economy in 70 years—and I want to say thank you personally for all that you've done. I think you're doing a great job.

On behalf of the city of Allentown, we have had some difficult challenges, like most mid-sized cities in the Northeast. Our unemployment rate last month has gone up—it went up to 9.8 percent. We have about 41,000 people in that region that are unemployed.

But there's great things that are happening. We hopefully—and hopefully you're going to see some of those great things. We've got some great companies that are actually growing, that are expanding. We have a company that I know you're going to be at tomorrow that is actually manufacturing steel still in the United States, and doing a great job at it, growing their business and growing the workforce.

We have a number of unique small businesses. In that particular region, we're very diversified. We have a lot of Fortune 500 companies. We have Air Products and Chemicals that's headquartered there; Pennsylvania Power & Light; Olympus has their North American headquarters around the city of Allentown. But we have over 1,400 employers. Only 1,100 of them are large employers. The majority are small businesses.

And there's a number of small businesses in the area that are actually growing the economy. One of them is the Terra Group, and I want to say thank you on behalf of them. They started a product that was a small water filtration—portable water filtration system, and the Marines have just bought that for our troops in Afghanistan. And they're expanding—you could clap on that, that was—(laughter.) They're actually expanding to hire another 40 jobs because of that.

And so I want to thank you. We look forward to having you tomorrow, and we look forward to having you around the city of Allentown and talking to many of the businesses that are doing some great things in rebuilding this economy. (Applause.)

THE PRESIDENT: And if there are any CEOs here who are looking to locate, I'm sure Mayor Bing, Mayor Pawlowski, Mayor Cownie of Des Moines, they're all interested in talking to you. (Laughter.) And they have literature, I'm sure. (Laughter.) So thank you very much, everybody. (Applause.)